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May 18, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Pursuant to County Council Motion 12279, I am pleased to transmit to the King County Council a report on the first two funding rounds of the Homeless Housing and Services Fund (HHSF), as well as a motion for adoption by the council setting forth updated policies to guide the allocation of the HHSF in future years.  Thank you for extending the date for submission of the report and updated policies to May 18, 2007 in order to allow the Governing Board of the Committee to End Homelessness in King County (CEHKC) time to review and approve the policies for recommendation to the council at their April 25, 2007 meeting.
Background

King County’s HHSF was created following the passage of Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill 2163 (HB 2163), which authorized a dedicated revenue source in support of state and local plans to end homelessness.  HB 2163 authorized a new $10 document recording fee surcharge, in addition to the surcharge authorized previously in SHB 2060, to be used to help implement state and local plans to end homelessness.  HB 2163 directs that 60 percent of the revenue collected remain with the county and that 40 percent be remitted to the state for homeless housing initiatives.  In King County, this has amounted to approximately $3 million per year for the creation of new permanent supportive housing resources for homeless households.

On September 1, 2005, the King County Council unanimously approved Ordinance 15284 adopting King County’s plan, “A Roof Over Every Bed in King County: Our Community’s Ten-Year Plan to End Homelessness” (Ten Year Plan).  This ordinance designated CEHKC as the local homeless housing task force to implement the plan, and to work with the King County Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS) to recommend policies, procedures and priorities for the allocation of HB 2163 revenues.

Under the direction of the CEHKC Governing Board, an extensive community-wide planning process produced recommended policies, priorities and procedures that embodied the core principles set out by the Governing Board:

· Use funds in ways that promote systems change and new ways of doing business.
· Leverage additional resources and coordinate funding streams.
· Use funds for projects that help demonstrate some early gains.
· Use funds to close the door on homelessness and prevent people from becoming homeless.
On May 1, 2006, recommended policies, priorities and procedures were presented to the King County Council and adopted in Motion 12279, to guide the Homeless Housing and Services Fund available to King County for 2005 through 2007.  

Planning Process to Update Policies and Procedures
Council Motion 12279 also requested that DCHS and the CEHKC present a report to the council in spring 2007, reviewing the allocation of funds for 2005 through 2007, and proposing updated policies and procedures.  Pursuant to that request, we have enclosed the report on the First Two Funding Rounds of the King County Homeless Housing and Services Fund, summarizing the use of HB 2163 funds in King County, including the allocation of $6.5 million to agencies throughout King County, as well as proposed updated policies for future allocations of document recording fee surcharge revenues that specifically support the implementation of the Ten Year Plan.
DCHS convened a number of meetings throughout the county with key stakeholder groups to get feedback on proposed updated policies.  Stakeholders included representatives from suburban cities, the City of Seattle, the King County Joint Recommendations Committee, the Consumer Advisory Group of CEHKC and the Interagency Council of CEHKC.  On April 25, 2007, the updated policies were presented to the CEHKC Governing Board for review and approval.  
Just prior to the presentation of the proposed policies to governing board, DCHS staff learned that the Washington State Legislature had passed Engrossed Second Substitute House Bill 1359 (HB 1359), the Affordable Housing for All Act, on April 20, 2007.  The legislation authorizes additional document fee revenues in support of the Ten Year Plan and the Governor is expected to sign the legislation.  HB 1359 was discussed at the CEHKC Governing Board meeting and the Board recommended the policies cover revenues from both HB 2163 and HB 1359.  Consequently, I propose to allocate HB 1359 revenue along with HB 2163 revenue as one Homeless Housing and Services Fund under the proposed policies.
Highlights of the Proposed Policies and Procedures
· Funds will be used to implement projects and/or initiatives that promote the goals of the Ten Year Plan.
· Funds will be used for projects and initiatives that promote better coordination among providers and systems, and create clear paths out of homelessness.
· Funding will be distributed countywide and meet the needs of diverse homeless populations.
· Funding will be packaged with or used to leverage other funding sources.
· Funds will be awarded through a competitive process carried out by staff in DCHS and reviewed by a committee that is representative of diverse viewpoints.
· Funds will be used for support services linked to housing, operating costs, rental assistance, homeless housing capital, service systems change initiatives and services that prevent households from becoming homeless.
· Narrower priorities within the scope of these policies may be recommended by the CEHKC Interagency Council to the Governing Board for approval.
I recommend that the council adopt the enclosed motion to update the policies that will guide future allocations of HB 2163 and HB 1359 revenues that support the Ten Year Plan to End Homelessness in King County.  If you have questions, please feel free to contact Jackie MacLean, Department of Community and Human Services Director, at 206-296-7689.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff



  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director, King County Council




  Clifton Curry, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst, LJHS Committee



  Kelli Carroll, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst, LJHS Committee

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

John Amos, Budget Supervisor, OMB

Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS)

Bill Block, Committee to End Homelessness Project Manager, DCHS

Linda Peterson, Division Director, Community Services Division, DCHS
Cheryl Markham, Acting Project/Program Manager IV, Housing and Community 
    Development Program, DCHS
